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Existing Land Use: United States Post Office and Multi-Family Residential; and, Single-

Family Residence with an Apartment  
 
Surrounding Land Use: North- Auke Bay Elementary School 
 South- Auke Bay Towers Condominiums 

East  - Squire’s Rest Complex, Former Horton’s Hardware Parking Lot, 
DeHart’s, UAS Bookstore 

West – Single- and Multi-Family Residences, RV Park, Auke Bay Fire 
Station, Fisherman’s Bend Complex 

 
 
 

Vicinity Map 
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ATTACHMENTS 
 
Attachment A  Application for rezoning 
Attachment B  Excerpts from CBJ 49.25 Related to AME2013 0009 
Attachment C  E-mail from Greg Chaney to Ben Lyman, November 18, 2013 
Attachment D December 6, 2013 memorandum from Laura Boyce regarding the Auke 

Bay Area Plan Steering Committee’s motion regarding the subject request  
Attachment E  Declaration of Deed Restriction Limiting Height of Structures 
 
 
BACKGROUND 
 
The proposed ordinance would amend the zoning maps (CBJ 49.25.110) for five parcels; a single 
lot currently zoned Light Commercial (LC) (the “Iverson property”) and four lots currently 
zoned Waterfront Commercial (WC) (the “Post Office”). The four WC-zoned parcels are 
developed with a single building, which houses the Auke Bay U.S. Post Office and twelve 
residences. The U.S. Postal Service recently reduced the amount of the building that it leases, 
leaving a portion of the ground floor vacant. The property owner proposes to convert this space 
to seven dwelling units, for a total of 19 units in the building in this phase. The current WC 
zoning precludes this conversion, as the property is already developed with as many residences 
as can be permitted on a WC-zoned lot of this size (see project narrative in Attachment A). 
Although the desired seven units could be constructed in the building if the property were 
rezoned to LC, this would be the maximum number of dwellings that could be constructed on the 
site in that zone. As there is some uncertainty if the Post Office will renew its lease when it next 
expires in five years, the property owner would like to rezone the property to General 
Commercial (GC) to allow the eventual conversion of the entire building to residential uses. 
 
The Post Office properties are not, however, directly adjacent to an existing GC zone, and are 
less than two acres in size; under the provisions of CBJ 49.75.120, “Rezoning requests covering 
less than two acres shall not be considered unless the rezoning constitutes an expansion of an 
existing zone”, this lot could not be rezoned to GC by itself. Accordingly, the applicant 
approached the owners (the Iversons) of a property on the north side of Glacier Highway that 
abuts the existing GC zone about including their property in the rezoning application. No 
redevelopment or change of use of that property, which is developed with a single-family 
residence with an apartment, is planned by the owners at this time. 
 
A neighborhood meeting was held at the Auke Bay Fire Station, which is located next door to the 
Iverson property and across Glacier Highway from the Post Office, on October 14, 2013. 
Neighbors who attended the meeting expressed three general comments: 
 

1) They were supportive of the redevelopment of the vacated Post Office space with 
residences; 

2) They were concerned about the possibility of the Post Office closing when its lease 
expires; 
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3) They were concerned that other property owners might attend the Planning 
Commission hearing on the rezoning and ask to have their properties included in the 
rezoning; as there are large undeveloped or under-developed properties adjacent to 
the Post Office, new development on these properties would have a very different 
impact than redevelopment of interior space in an existing building. 

 
Everyone in attendance agreed that there was little that could be done to prevent the Post Office 
from vacating the space, and that the rezoning would not have any effect on the Postal Services’ 
decision to remain in the building or relocate.  
 
Staff assured those present that if any other property owners asked to be included in the 
rezoning, new public notice would be required before the Planning Commission could take 
action on the application. 
 
Comments on the proposed rezone were solicited from CBJ, state, and federal agencies. The 
Alaska Department of Transportation and Public Facilities (DOT&PF) expressed concern about 
the eastern driveway from the Post Office to Glacier Highway, as it is located on a sharp corner 
with limited sight distance. DOT&PF and CBJ staff discussed this and agreed that the 
appropriate mechanism for managing access to Glacier Highway from the Post Office property 
would be when the use of the Post Office property is proposed to be changed, at which time a 
new driveway and approach road permit will be required from DOT&PF. 
 
CBJ Land and Resources Manager Greg Chaney submitted comments requesting that the height 
limit on the Post Office property not be extended to 55 feet, but be retained at 35 feet, the current 
height limit in the WC zoning district.  
 
During its regular meeting of November 26, 2013, the Planning Commission postponed action 
on this request pending review and comments by the Auke Bay Plan Steering Committee 
(ABSC). The ABSC was presented with the rezoning request at their inaugural meeting on 
December 4, 2013, and adopted the following motion regarding the requested zone change: 
 

“At this time, we don’t have the experience or the knowledge to weigh in on this 
proposal, but we may weigh in on other proposals in the future.”(Attachment D) 

 
On January 8, 2014, the property owner recorded document 2014-000077-0 with the Juneau 
Recording District (Attachment E). This document “creates, declares and establishes…a height 
[limit] of 35 feet” for a period of three years from January 7, 2014. The purpose of this document 
is to provide legal assurance that the full 55-foot height limit in the GC zoning district will not be 
utilized on the subject property in the foreseeable future, and that the property may be re-zoned 
to an as-yet non-existent zoning district that may be created through the Auke Bay Plan 
implementation process within the next three years. Recording this document is not a condition 
of this re-zoning, as it has already taken place and already encumbers the land. This document 
and the restrictions that it places on the subject property are existing conditions that already run 
with the land. 
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COMPLIANCE WITH THE COMPREHENSIVE PLAN 
 
Comprehensive Plan Contents 
 
Both the Post Office and the Iverson property are designated as Marine Mixed Use (M/MU) 
lands in the Land Use Maps of the Comprehensive Plan. The M/MU designation is described as: 
 

These lands are characterized by high density residential and non-residential land uses 
in areas in and around harbors and other water-dependent recreational or 
commercial/industrial areas. Typically, neighborhood-serving and marine-related retail, 
marine industrial, personal service, food and beverage services, recreational services, 
transit and transportation services should be allowed and encouraged, as well as 
medium- and high-density residential uses at densities ranging from 10 to 60 residential 
units per acre. Ground floor retail space facing roads with parking behind the retail and 
housing above would be an appropriate and efficient use of the land. Float homes, live-a-
boards, and house boats, if necessary services (such as sewer) are provided to the 
berthing locations, are appropriate for these areas. 

 
Auke Bay is within the Comprehensive Plan Subarea 3: Auke Bay, Mendenhall Peninsula, & 
West Mendenhall Valley. Two Guidelines and Considerations for Subarea 3 relate to developing 
an Auke Bay Area Plan; that planning process is currently underway. The third Guideline and 
Consideration that relates to the Auke Bay area calls for “[encouraging] high-density, transit-
oriented residential and/or mixed use developments in the Auke Bay “village” area and around 
the University, particularly for student and faculty affordable housing.” 
 
Auke Bay is designated as using the “Urban” Community Form, which is defined in Chapter 3 of 
the Comprehensive Plan:  
 

Urban: Urban areas are represented by downtown Juneau and Douglas, West Juneau, medium-
density areas of Lemon Creek and Switzer Village, the mixed use area around and between the 
Mendenhall Mall and Nugget Mall, and the village area around Auke Bay Harbor and the 
University. In these urban areas, residential, commercial, mixed use and and/or public 
facilities share land and utilities in a compact area. Urban areas are characterized by low- to 
mid-rise residential and commercial structures, often with the uses mixed within the same 
structure or with commercial uses lining the edges of residential neighborhoods. Typical mass 
and scale of these urban neighborhoods are 2 to 3-story structures separated by parking lots, 
roads, sidewalks and landscaping or small yards… (p. 13) 

 
The Comprehensive Plan states that: 
 

In considering re-zoning requests, the Planning Commission and Assembly should aim to 
promote the highest and best use of the land under consideration and all new zoning or re-
zoning designations are required to be substantially consistent with the Comprehensive Plan 
and associated land use maps. In some cases, the highest and best use may be increased density 
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or more intensive use of the land; in other cases, the highest and best use may be preservation 
in an undisturbed state for purposes of habitat preservation, flood control, or providing a 
buffer between development and areas subject to natural hazards. (p. 143) 
 
A substantial revision of land zoned for residential uses was accomplished in 1987 to bring the 
zoning map into conformance with the 1984 Comprehensive Plan. The CBJ government should 
continue to conduct re-zoning processes to reflect the land use designations and densities 
recommended in this 2012 update. Most specifically, higher density residential developments 
along public transit routes are needed to satisfy affordable housing needs, to make the most 
efficient use of a limited amount of buildable land, and to provide public services efficiently 
therein. (p. 129) 
 

There are several Polices that relate to the requested rezoning: 
 

POLICY 3.2 TO PROMOTE COMPACT URBAN DEVELOPMENT WITHIN THE 
DESIGNATED URBAN SERVICE AREA TO ENSURE EFFICIENT UTILIZATION 
OF LAND RESOURCES AND TO FACILITATE COST EFFECTIVE PROVISION OF 
COMMUNITY SERVICES AND FACILITES WHILE BALANCING PROTECTION 
OF NATURAL RESOURCES, FISH AND WILDLIFE HABITAT AND SCENIC 
CORRIDORS. 
 
POLICY 4.1 TO FACILITATE THE PROVISION AND MAINTENANCE OF SAFE, 
SANITARY AND AFFORDABLE HOUSING FOR CBJ RESIDENTS. 
 
POLICY 4.2 TO FACILITATE THE PROVISION OF AN ADEQUATE SUPPLY OF 
VARIOUS HOUSING TYPES AND SIZES TO ACCOMMODATE PRESENT AND 
FUTURE HOUSING NEEDS FOR ALL ECONOMIC GROUPS. 
 
POLICY 4.3 TO DESIGNATE ON LAND USE MAPS AN ADEQUATE SUPPLY OF 
BUILDABLE LAND WITHIN THE URBAN SERVICE AREA, AND 
PARTICULARLY ALONG TRANSIT CORRIDORS, FOR RESIDENTIAL USE AT 
DENSITIES THAT CAN PRODUCE HOUSING AFFORDABLE TO ALL 
ECONOMIC GROUPS. 
 
POLICY 4.8. TO BALANCE THE PROTECTION AND PRESERVATION OF THE 
CHARACTER AND QUALITY OF  LIFE OF EXISTING  NEIGHBORHOODS 
WITHIN THE URBAN SERVICE AREA WHILE PROVIDING OPPORTUNITIES 
FOR A MIXTURE OF NEW HOUSING TYPES. 

 
POLICY 10.1 TO FACILITATE AVAILABILITY OF SUFFICIENT LAND WITH 
ADEQUATE PUBLIC FACILITIES AND SERVICES FOR A RANGE OF HOUSING 
TYPES AND DENSITIES TO ENABLE THE PUBLIC AND PRIVATE SECTORS TO 
PROVIDE AFFORDABLE HOUSING OPPORTUNITIES FOR ALL JUNEAU 
RESIDENTS. 
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POLICY 10.2 TO ALLOW FLEXIBILITY AND A WIDE RANGE OF CREATIVE 
SOLUTIONS IN RESIDENTIAL AND MIXED USE LAND DEVELOPMENT 
WITHIN THE URBAN SERVICE AREA. 
 
POLICY 10.3 TO FACILITATE RESIDENTIAL DEVELOPMENTS OF VARIOUS 
TYPES AND DENSITIES THAT ARE APPROPRIATELY LOCATED IN RELATION 
TO SITE CONDITIONS, SURROUNDING LAND USES, AND CAPACITY OF 
PUBLIC FACILITIES AND TRANSPORTATION SYSTEMS. 

 
POLICY 10.4  TO MINIMIZE CONFLICTS BETWEEN RESIDENTIAL AREAS AND 
NEARBY RECREATIONAL, COMMERCIAL, OR INDUSTRIAL USES THAT 
WOULD GENERATE ADVERSE IMPACTS TO EXISTING RESIDENTIAL AREAS 
THROUGH APPROPRIATE LAND USE LOCATIONAL DECISIONS AND 
REGULATORY MEASURES. 
 

Numerous Standard Operating Procedures, Development Guidelines, and Implementing Actions 
are somewhat related to the requested rezoning; two Standard Operating Procedures (SOPs) and 
one Development Guideline (DG) addresses the various residential land use designations and 
zoning districts with particularity. Although the General Commercial zone is not a residential 
zone, it allows some of the highest residential densities of any zoning districts (50 dwelling 
units/acre), so these residentially-focused SOPs are pertinent: 
 

4.3 - SOP1 Monitor and, when necessary, designate an adequate amount of vacant 
land for residential development on the Comprehensive Plan Land Use Maps. Densities 
within the [Urban Service Area Boundary] USAB and New Growth Areas should foster 
compact development at medium- to high-densities. As a target goal for compact 
development, a minimum density of ten dwelling units per acre for residentially-zoned 
lands within the USAB would make prudent and efficient use of these limited land 
resources. A density of 30 dwelling units per acre, or greater, along major transit 
corridors is recommended to produce affordable housing and to make efficient use of 
transit services therein. 
 
4.8 - DG1 When reviewing rezoning applications within the Urban Service Area, higher 
densities than are found on adjacent or surrounding properties should be deemed 
consistent and harmonious with the character of the neighborhood, provided that the 
overall scale and massing of the new development is compatible with the neighborhood 
and the siting and/or design of the new structure(s) assures the privacy, light and air of its 
neighbors. 
 
10.3 - SOP1 Designate various categories of residential density on the Comprehensive 
Plan Land Use Maps and the Land Use Code maps based on evaluation of the following 
criteria: 
A. Physical site conditions including slope, areas of natural hazard, wetlands, 
watershed value, and/or high value natural resources; 
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B. Access and capacity of adjacent streets and intersections. Arterial streets should 
have limited, and controlled, access from local or collector streets; 
C. Availability of public facilities and services, especially municipal water and sewer 
systems and, for low- to moderate-income affordable housing, proximity to public transit; 
D. Compatibility of the proposed development with the scale and massing of 
surrounding neighborhoods with regard to building height and orientation, but not 
necessarily with regard to similar density as the surrounding or adjacent neighborhood, as 
the CBJ seeks to make the most efficient use of residentially-buildable lands; 
E. Potential of specific sites to accommodate the proposed density including size and 
shape of property and adequacy of internal circulation, parking, screening and privacy; 
and/or, 
F. Distance from incompatible land uses that may generate offensive or nuisance 
off-site impacts to the new residential development, including noise, dust, fumes, 
malodors and/or heavy truck traffic. 

 
Discussion 
The 2013 Comprehensive Plan calls for developing a neighborhood or small-area plan for Auke 
Bay, and that planning process is currently underway. The right of property owners to proceed 
with development, including requesting that their properties be re-zoned, is not subject to 
moratorium or other restriction while that planning process is underway. The proposed 
redevelopment of the now-vacant portion of the existing Post Office building with additional 
residential units does support the identified need to develop additional housing, especially multi-
family units, in the community; however, it is important to remember that the zoning designation 
will run with the land regardless of the intentions of the owner or the condition of the structure. 
That is, once re-zoned, either the Iverson Property or the Post Office could be developed by their 
present owners or by new owners as any use allowed in the General Commercial zoning district. 
The fact that there are existing structures on both properties that are in good condition may 
provide some reasonable expectation that significant redevelopment will not occur on either 
property in the near future, but that is nevertheless only an expectation, not a requirement. 
 
Findings 
The requested rezoning is in conformance with the Land Use Maps of the Comprehensive Plan, 
as well as the relevant Policies, Standard Operating Procedures, Development Guidelines, and 
Guidelines and Considerations therein. 
 
 
COMPLIANCE WITH CBJ LAND USE CODE 
 
Title 49 Contents 
 
The following sections of Title 49 have been examined to determine whether or not the proposed 
ordinance is in compliance with the Code: 
 

49.05.100 Purpose and intent 
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49.05.200 Comprehensive plan 
49.25 Zoning Districts (see Attachment B for comparison of WC, LC, and GC zoning 
districts) 
49.75 Article I. Rezonings 
 
CBJ 49.75.120 Rezoning requests covering less than two acres shall not be considered 
unless the rezoning constitutes an expansion of an existing zone. Rezoning requests which 
are substantially the same as a rezoning request rejected within the previous 12 months 
shall not be considered. A rezoning shall only be approved upon a finding that the 
proposed zoning district and the uses allowed therein are in substantial conformance 
with the land use maps of the Comprehensive Plan. 

 
 
 
HABITAT 
 
Discussion 
A rezoning of land has no direct impact on habitat in and of itself. The Post Office property is 
already fully developed, and no further impacts to habitat are expected from any potential 
development of that property. The Iverson Property, however, is largely undeveloped, and is 
adjacent to Bay Creek, a cataloged anadromous fish stream that is subject to habitat setbacks 
under CBJ 49, the Land Use Code. 
 
Whatever development is proposed on the subject property, it will have to follow the applicable 
permitting requirements, at which time impacts to habitat will be reviewed. 
 
 
FINDINGS 
 
The requested rezoning from WC and LC to GC, and the uses allowed therein, are in 
conformance with the land use maps of the Comprehensive Plan. 
 
 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION 
 
Staff recommends that the Planning Commission recommend that the Assembly amend the 
zoning maps as provided CBJ 49.25.110(c). 
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